Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

September 10, 2012

Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw called the regular monthly meeting to order at 6:34 P.M at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, NY, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young and Deputy Town Clerk Jody Burdick. 

The Supervisor asked all to join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After which, he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor. There being no one present in the audience wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Sydoriw reconvened to the regular session.

There were no County Legislators present.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported the new truck has arrived and has been lettered.  They continue to pick up brush. He has had phone calls about Scadden Road.
Burt Seymour has been in contact about taking over another side road and we will be starting on the sidewalks within the next few weeks.

Don Mica called to inquire as to the status of Scadden Road.  He indicated that the map shows the road goes all the way through to Carter Road, but he could not drive it in his pickup.  He wants to know if the Road was abandoned, and if so, what it could or could not be used for.

Attorney Mattacola reviewed the paperwork provided by the Highway Superintendent and stated it does not appear the road was ever actually abandoned.  Councilperson Pritchard stated there are three (3) different types of abandonment; qualified abandoned, non-use and disuse status.  The attorney agreed and gave the definition of each.  It appears that the disuse status would qualify in this case.
The Highway Superintendent stated that he needs a turn around at the end of that road as they are currently using Mr. Branham’s driveway as a turnaround.  The Attorney stated that if the road is abandoned, the Highway could not use it for a turn-around.  The Highway Superintendent asked if an easement could be obtained from the property owner, John Mondrick.  Attorney Mattacola replied that he could and stated he would look into it.
Burt Seymour contacted the Highway Superintendent stating he wants to construct a new road off State Route 233, to the right of his building, and tie into Seymour Lane between Schwans and the roofing company.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated he should check with the State to determine if they would allow two (2) roads to be that close together.  He doesn’t feel there is any benefit to the Town.  Discussion continued and Councilperson Eisnor suggested the Highway Superintendent relay to Mr. Seymour the Town Board is not in favor.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated he would have to start with the Planning Board. 
Whitestown took back their sidewalk forms because they have about 120 feet of sidewalks to do.  We will have to wait until they are done to start our sidewalks this year.

American Asphalt gave us the millings from Route 31 in Vernon Center.  The millings are fine and a little bigger and we are screening them now.  He plans to use them to shoulder Scadden and Springhouse Roads.  

Councilperson Husted asked about the status of the Lawrence Street Bridge and that the jersey barriers they talked about last year were never put up.  The Highway Superintendent stated he contacted three (3) different outfits for bids on repairing the guardrails and only received one (1) response.  F&R Unlimited quoted $4,950.00 to straighten the guiderails on both sides and bring everything up to specs.  Councilperson Pritchard stated the problem is the Highway Department doesn’t have the money to do the project.  The Highway Superintendent stated he thought he would have enough in the budget.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if a permit would be needed to work in the creek and the banks.  Superintendent Eddy replied yes.  Discussion on the condition of the guiderails and the creek continued.
143 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to contract with F&R Unlimited to repair the Lawrence Street Bridge for $4,950.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Councilperson Husted inquired as to the status of the tree in the creek on Route 233.  Supervisor Sydoriw said we need to do something.  Councilperson Pritchard stated we don’t have the authority to do anything.  He feels that something in writing needs to be sent to the homeowner, the County and the State.  This way we can prove we made everyone aware of the situation in the event something happens.  Discussion continued.   Terry Williamson will contact Chris Brown at the County again.
Bernard Szarek, Sole Assessor, reported he is getting the transfers and the new address changes done for the County and Town tax bills.  Most new exemption forms are in the hall for those who need them like the “Snow Birds” or new residents. Getting the building permits ready for field work.

He stated that he needs to buy a new computer and has the money in his budget.  This time he wants to buy a tower because they last longer than a laptop and he can load the County information over the phone. 

The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and stated the Water Plant Operator has indicated regular maintenance was done. The Supervisor stated that a hydrant was replaced in Tindall Water District last week and two (2) more are scheduled to be replaced next week.  Shut offs will be installed in all three of them.  The cost is $7,000.00 a piece for a total of $21,000.00. 

Councilperson Husted stated that maybe we should look into doing something about all the lightning strikes we have had lately.  Councilperson Pritchard stated we had talked about this last month and Councilperson Eisnor is attempting to get quotes.

Terry Williamson, Codes Officer reported that he received a written complaint from a resident on Eureka Road of an in-ground pool with no fence around it. An order to remedy has been issued to owner of pool but he has been reluctant to install fencing. We may have to take him to court to get the fence installed.

He also stated he spoke to Veronica Cummings on September 4th regarding demolition of the house on Rt. 26. She has no resources and I am at a loss as to what to do from here. I may have to turn the case over to the Town Attorney. Discussion continued.

Mr. Williamson said he just spoke with Chris Brown at the County who stated he had not heard back from the State Engineer regarding the tree on Route 233.  Mr. Brown will call Mr. Williamson tomorrow with the engineer’s name and Mr. Williamson will contact him directly.

Councilperson Pritchard asked about the dirt fill on Shed Road.  The Codes Officer stated he told the homeowner to contact the DEC and have them flag it as this property is wetlands.

Councilperson Pritchard asked what the structure was being built on Boyd Road. Mr. Williamson replied the property owner has a building permit for a house and a garage.  The garage is being put up first.

Senior Library Clerk, Riley McFadden reported in August we loaned out 1,247 items, registered three (3) new patrons, and purchased twenty-three (23) new books for $597.44.
Six people used the material in the library for genealogical research and three (3) e-mail inquiries were received, that the librarian researched and replied to.
An estimated three-hundred books were donated to library. Staff and volunteers went through material. Fifty- six books were cataloged and shelved for use, the rest were added to the free shelves or discarded.
Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported the following;

Codification of Laws – Sent in response to coding company.

Re-roofing Project– I attended pre-construction meeting.

The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks’ report.

Beverly Merriman, Town Clerk reported, in August, the Town Clerk’s office sold nine (9) new dog licenses and renewed fifty-six (56) individual dog licenses for $395.00. We collected $73.00 for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program, which was sent to Ag and Markets.  The Town Supervisor received $400.00, which included a $5.00 lost tag fee.

On August 14, 2012, we sent out sixteen (16) late notices for dog licenses that were due July 31, 2012.  Renewal notices for seventy-five (75) dogs due in September were sent out on August 27, 2012.

Ten (10) handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month, of which four (4) were temporary.

DECALS sales totaled $3,308.00, of which the Town realized $165.27 in commissions.
The Town Clerk told the Board the Blood Drive on September 8, 2012 went well.  Our goal was thirty-six (36) units.  We had twenty-seven (27) whole blood donations, ten (10) of which were walk ins and three (3) double red donations.
Communications received:
1. Beverly J. Merriman- copy of resignation letter sent to the Secretary of State.

2. Precision Unlimited Car Care- request to extend Westmoreland Water line to the corner of Route 5.

3. Oneida County of Public Works- letter accompanying the fully executed Ditching Agreement.

4. Majestic Fireworks- fireworks application for Westmoreland Summerfest, 8-4-12.

5. Majestic Fireworks- fireworks application for Mr. & Mrs. Gary Spaven, 8-18-12.

6. Majestic Fireworks- fireworks application for Burt Seymour, 9-15-12.

7.  Majestic Fireworks- fireworks application for Westmoreland Golf Club, 9-29-12.

8. March Associates- minutes of the pre-construction meeting for the roof repair project.

9. Time Warner Cable- cover letter and documentation regarding the current franchise fees.

Checks received:
1. C.O.V.A.C.



fuel 6-30 to 7-31

$    2,436.99 

2. Westmoreland Union Cemetery
fuel 6-30 to 7-31

$         48.72

3. County of Oneida


2nd quarter sales tax

$303,598.25

4. Westmoreland Fire District

fuel 6-30 to 7-31

$    1,320.50

5. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel July


$       304.54

6. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$    6,518.30

7. Westmoreland Justice Court

August-Judge Ossont

$    6,610.00

Councilperson Eisnor stated he has been working on getting three (3) quotes for the phone system. He has one from Time Warner and Northlands is coming.  Rick Bearse is working on a quote for surge protectors for the pump house and the fuel facility.  The Supervisor stated he spoke with Chris Hawkins who stated no one in this area carries this equipment and a “specialist” is required.  The Town Clerk asked if anyone has reported this last strike to the Insurance Company, the Supervisor thought the Town Clerk had.  Councilperson Eisnor stated the device that will be used will absorb the strike before it can do any damage, but would need to be replaced each time it was hit. 
Councilperson Hebbard stated that there are no definitive plans for the next SOCCOG meeting, but he will let everyone know as soon as he knows more.

Councilperson Husted had no comments.

Councilperson Pritchard gave an update on the old Lowell Fire House property.  It has been mowed twice this year, the brush has been removed and the fence line has been sprayed for weeds.  More work will be completed when it cools down some, as the bees are plentiful there.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated the roof repairs are complete.  We had rain and everything seems to be holding. Superintendent Eddy stated there are a lot of nails coming through the ceiling.  The Supervisor said the bill for the back roof has been received, but no bill yet for the big room roof.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if anything had been done yet for the dome roof regarding the flashing.  The Supervisor asked Councilperson Husted if he was going to take care of that, he said he would.

A discussion was held on the need for a Highway Tax for the 2013 year.  The consensus remains that a tax is not needed as long as the sales tax revenues remain constant. Councilperson Hebbard feels that if the County needs more money they will start to keep more and more of the sales tax revenue.  Right now 6% of the County Budget is un-mandated expenses.  Forced mandates by the State may force the County’s hand.  We need to be prepared.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated the Town Clerk; Beverly Merriman; will be retiring effective September 30, 2012. 

144 The Supervisor advanced a motion to appoint the Deputy Town Clerk; Jody Burdick; as Town Clerk to fulfill the Town Clerk’s current term through December 31, 2013, at the Town Clerk’s salary through December 31, 2012, and to appoint Beverly Merriman as Deputy Town Clerk through December 31, 2012.  This motion was seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.

Discussion followed.  Councilperson Pritchard asked several questions of the applicant including the accuracy of the minutes, typographical errors in the minutes, notary responsibilities, smoking on Town property, hours of the Deputy and how much vacation time was expected.  Questions were answered and discussion continued.

The Supervisor stated he feels confident in Jody’s ability to handle the position.

All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 

The Supervisor stated that in honor of the Town Clerk’s retirement, an open house will be held on October 12, 2012, from 3:00 P.M. until 6:00P.M, at the Town Hall, for residents to wish Beverly a happy retirement.

The Supervisor stated the Control of Snow and Ice Removal contract has been received and asked the Highway Superintendent for his input.  Superintendent Eddy stated he thinks we should hold off on signing it.  At the Highway Superintendent Association meeting Picente stated there would be no increase this year, so the Association wants to wait on signing the agreement to show its disapproval.
The Association has asked for a $200.00 per mile increase for next year.  Discussion continued.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that the County is paying all Towns the same regardless of how much snow they get or what concentration of sand/salt mixture is used.  We are currently plowing forty-seven (47) miles of Town roads and thirty-five (35.21) miles of County roads.  Councilperson Pritchard feels not plowing County roads gives the County ammunition to withhold sales tax revenue.

The Board agrees with the Highway Superintendent to wait to support the Highway Association.  Attorney Mattacola will make one minor change in the agreement, and then it can be signed and returned.

The Pride Pack Marching Band has asked the Board for a donation in the Spectacular advertising magazine.  Councilperson Husted explained the Spectacular to the Board. Discussion followed.  It was decided that because this is not a Town sponsored activity, no donation will be given.

The Supervisor stated that Mark Hickox left information with him about generators for the Town Hall.  Councilperson Pritchard stated this should be addressed at budget time.  Supervisor Sydoriw will get prices.

The Supervisor stated that the Pool is experiencing budget problems.  Currently the pool fund A7110.410 is short $1,383.50 and fund A7110.400 has a balance of $1,304.11.  This leaves approximately an $80.00 deficit with an expected electrical bill of $1,200.00 and possible chemical bills leaving the deficit as high as $1,500.00.  The Bookkeeper needs to know where to pull the money from to pay these bills.  Councilperson Husted wanted to know what the pool officials said about these bills and was told they just dropped them off.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that between chemicals, electric and EDU’s it is costing $10,500.00 to run the pool for two (2) months.  Discussion continued.
The Supervisor stated that making the pool handicapped assessable is going to be expensive.  Councilperson Hebbard stated the math is just not adding up. He feels the pool association is just not doing their fair share.  Councilperson Pritchard stated he doesn’t feel the pool does enough to accommodate small children and he will not support the pool if this is not addressed.
145 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor and the Supervisors Clerk to determine where to pull the money to pay the current outstanding pool vouchers.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Councilperson Eisnor stated he feels the Pool Association should be notified about the Boards reservations regarding the pools budget and the Board will address it at budget time.

Supervisor Sydoriw notified the Board that the Codes Enforcement Officer only has thirty-three point five (33.5) hours with eight (8) payroll periods left for the year.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that if hours were not managed properly, he just won’t be paid.  He stated the Board is never provided with a report of activities from codes enforcement.  Discussion continued.  The Board requested the bookkeeper provide them with time sheets relating to the Codes Enforcement position for 2012.  Councilperson Pritchard requested to table this item until the time sheets can be reviewed.
The Supervisor reminded the Board of the Association of Towns meeting will be held on October 16, 2012 at the Buffalo Head Restaurant.  Reservations are due by October 9, 2012; please call the Town Clerk if you plan to attend.  The Association of Towns will only be mailing one written notice of meetings.  They will however send e-mail notifications if requested.  The Supervisor asked the Town Clerk to request each Board member receive e-mail invitations of Association of Towns meetings.
The Westmoreland Union Cemetery Association has requested permission to buy their fuel from the Town.  The cemetery Sexton, Bernard Szarek, stated they have been buying fuel for two (2) months and already have the keys to the fuel station.

146 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted to sign a fuel agreement with the Westmoreland Union Cemetery Association.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Councilperson Eisnor requested Board approval to distribute a letter to the residents with sidewalks reiterating it is their responsibility to keep the sidewalks clear.

147 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard approving a letter of sidewalk maintenance, to be delivered  to residents of the Town with sidewalks.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

148 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the following budget modifications;

  
From:  A 5132.2

$750.00
General Fund - Garage

            To:      A 7110.4

$750.00
General Fund – Parks


From: A 5132.2

$325.00
General Fund- Garage


To:     A 1330.4

$325.00
Tax Collector
All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
149 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard, to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

A discussion was held regarding the minutes of July 9, 2012, July 23, 2012 and August 13, 2012.  In regards to the August 13, 2012 minutes, Councilperson Pritchard wanted it reflected that he was speaking of Schieferstine Road not Shed Road regarding the Highway sweeping the road.
The July 9, 2012 minutes should reflect Councilpersons Eisnor’s Board comments stated “benefits through Excellus that we don’t take advantage of.” and should state “benefits through NYMIR that we don’t take advantage of.” Councilperson Pritchard also stated he wanted motion #116 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to extend the ban on Hydro-fracking.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion carried removed. Motions can’t be deleted once they have been voted on.  This motion was reversed at the August 13, 2012 meeting, by motion #133. 
150 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw, seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve the minutes of July 9, 2012, July 23, 2012 and August 13, 2012 as amended.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
151 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve and order paid the Highway fund claims, #183-#211, which total $274,540.47.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

152 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers, #328- #374, which total $51,532.33.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 

153 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve and order paid the Water Fund claims as follows;


Tindall Corners Consolidated     claim # 12
which totals
$  6,449.18


Westmoreland Water
      claims #55-#59
which total
$18,171.16 

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor stated the next Regular Board meeting will be October 8, 2012 at 6:30 P.M. and a Special Meeting will be held on October 4, 2012 at 6:30 P.M., to present the Tentative Budget to the Board.

154 There being no other business to be brought before the Board a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:52 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk 

